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Kenai Peninsula Borough

Flood Plain Task Force
Meeting Summary

May 27, 2009 - 6:00 p.m. Regular Meeting Seward City Hall, 401 Adams Street, Seward

CALL TO ORDER

A regular meeting of the Flood Plain Task Force was held on May 27, 2009, in the Council
Chambers of Seward City Hall, Seward, Alaska. Chair Long called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:

Ron Long, Chair Holly Montague
Dan Mahalak Max Best

Jane Gabler Ron Wille
Christy Terry Randy Stauffer
Todd Petersen Jim McCracken
Sue McClure Mat Gray

Bill Williamson Kevin Lyon

Absent:

Charlie Pierce, Vice Chair (excused)
Scott Walden (excused
Robert Hicks (excused)
Also in attendance:
Shellie Morgan, Deputy Clerk
Dan Nelson, Kenai River Center
Mary Toll, KPB Planning
WELCOME
Chair Long thanked everyone for attending the Flood Plain Task Force Meeting.
The following change was made to the Agenda.
. Item G. Flood Workshop Coordination was rescheduled for June 10, 2009.

PUBLIC COMMENT - None.

MAY 15, 2009 MEETING SUMMARY

(06:08:50)
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CHRISTY MILLER, CFM, TETRA TECH INC.

Ms. Miller stated she had been a planner and worked in flood plain management for almost 30
years, recently retiring from her position as the State coordinator for the flood insurance program.
She noted that she had experience with the Seward flood issues, and was present at the request
of the Seward Bear Creek Flood Service Area (SBCFSA).

Ms. Miller said the terms of implementation was important, the merging of the new ordinances, the
existing flood plain management ordinances, new mapping, and the sunset of Ordinance 2009-09,
could all possibly cause confusion. She stated that it was important the Task Force and Borough
work toward getting good valuable information out to the public, specifically addressing how the
new mapping will effect the requirements for flood insurance. She noted the Federal Emergency
Management Agency (FEMA) would be releasing the preliminary maps in September of 2009, and
the final version should be available in August 2010.

Ms. Miller stated that with the new FEMA maps, flood insurance would become mandatory in some
areas. If a homeowner was reclassified as being in flood hazard area when the new maps came
out, the lender would then require the homeowner to purchase flood insurance. If a homeowner
who was now in what is called a C zone rate (preferred risk zone rates), which meant a non-flood
zone were to purchase flood insurance it would be at a lower rate. If that same homeowner
purchases flood insurance after the property had been reclassified as being in a flood hazard area,
the insurance rate would be quite high. She noted that if a homeowner had insurance in place prior
to the class change of flood zones, that homeowner would be grand-fathered in at the rate in
which they began the policy.

Ms. Miller stated that the tendency in the past was to spend large amounts of time addressing the
flooding problems related to private residential structures, which was important, those private
structures belong to the people whom the Borough was serving; however, sometimes the larger
picture was being missed, such as subdivision of land, and long term planning. She noted that the
approach being taken by the Task Force was well rounded, addressing road construction review,
and land swap opportunities. She stated some communities were using utility connections to
regulate development, for instance the electric utility would not be connected without a guarantee
that all Borough permitting requirements had been met.

Ms. Terry asked if a homeowner would be able to purchase flood insurance at a lower rate if it
were done after the preliminary maps were released; but, before the maps were finalized. Ms.
Miller believed insurance could be purchased at the lower rate until the maps were finalized.

Chair Long noted that the information regarding the grand-fathering of the C zone rate was
invaluable, and that message needed to be released to the public.

Ms. Miller stated that both the City of Seward and the Borough were withing the community rating
system and it was an obligation of both to provide good information to the public, she said the
Borough was providing the information annually; however, the preliminary maps could kick off an
informational campaign.
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Mr. Stauffer stated that Northwest Hydraulics did the hydrology for FEMA in the Seward area, and
that FEMA had requested nothing be done in regard to the alluvial fans, which represents a good
part of the area. He asked Ms. Miller if she knew what FEMA was planning to do with the alluvial
fans? It was Ms. Miller’s understanding, that FEMA did not have the funds available for mapping
the alluvial fans.

Ms. Miller further stated that alluvial fans were hazardous areas, the water could come down
anywhere at high velocities; however, the water did not get very deep, and FEMA did not have the
money nor were they able to spend the technology to come up with adequate mapping of alluvial
fans. She stated the basic need was preparing a good master drainage plan with in the alluvial fan
areas.

Ms. Miller said the Borough should be looking at other funding sources, such as storm water
planning funds from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), possible funding from the
Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC), with those other sources the alluvial fans could
be mapped. She noted that if they were mapped through FEMA, the Borough would eventually get
the maps; however, they would come with economical challenges to the community.

Mr. Gray asked if it were possible to get underdeveloped lots covered by flood insurance. Ms. Miller
said vacant lots would not be insured through FEMA, the insurance through FEMA was only for
walled, roofed buildings.

Ms. Miller said she had worked on no adverse impact plans, which simply meant, “do no harm to
your neighbor.” She said any time someone builds it could have an impact on an adjacent piece
of land, and the choice within the Seward area was to build up on a fill pad, which would cause
water to be diverted somewhere else. She noted that it would take analysis to determine what
adjacent property would be effected, and what the effect would be over time, and as the
community starts encroaching, the water surface elevation would change.

Mr. McCracken asked how certified dikes and levees affect the National Flood Insurance Program
(NFIP) rate structure, and classifications. Ms. Miller said there were many dikes in the Seward area
and in her opinion, none of them would be certified by FEMA, as meeting floodplain protections
standards. She said a levee would have to be three-feet higher than the 100 year floodplain in
order to meet the protection standards.

Ms. Miller said it would be a challenge for the community to review the existing levees and
determine what level of maintenance and/or operation was needed to keep it in place. She believed
the Task Force should not invest a lot of time and effort toward getting the levees certified.

Chair Long stated he did not believe it was an accident that the community did not have enough
money or time to re-certify the levees, he felt the rules were written in an effort to remove FEMA
from the certification business. He said that did not mean dikes and levees should not be built to
the best engineering ability.

Ms. Miller believed it was important that public be notified about the possible change in
requirements for flood insurance.
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(06:39:54)

KENAI RIVER CENTER REPORT
Final Version of Floodplain Notification Letters

Mr. Nelson noted the revisions requested to the notification letter at the last Task Force meeting
had been implemented and the final version was included in the packet. He stated that the
Assessing Department had everything in place and the process would begin next month.

Suitability Mapping - Presented by Matt Gray

Mr. Gray said the City of Homer in conjunction with the Homer Water and Soil Conservation District
spear headed the suitability mapping project, basically taking a comprehensive mapping approach
to situation in Homer, which was steep sandy erodible slopes.

Mr. Gray said it would require a comprehensive planning effort in order to get public support, the
plan would have to address much more than one single issue. The Homer project utilized several
mapping layers, to identify areas that were suitable for development, not develop-able, and areas
that could be developed with precautions and educations. Homer developed a Builder Certification
Program that was strictly voluntary.

Mr. Gray noted that using outside funding packages, the Borough would be able to proceed with
suitability mapping and Channel Migration Zone (CMZ) mapping. Some funding sources available
were EPA, Fish and Wildlife Services and other similar type foundations. He said it would all
contribute to CMZ components, historical data, and comprehensive layers. He noted that Homer had
created a Technical Advisory Committee that was made up of a full cross section of the community.

Mr. Gray said he did not have firm numbers; however, he believed the costs were as follows:
consultant mapping $69,000, Builder Certification Program $50,000, management and public
outreach efforts $20,000. He felt that it was possible to get the CMZ analysis done for the Seward
area at a cost of roughly $50,000.

Chair Long asked if developers were using the certified builders program, and if so did it allow them
an expedited planning review. Mr. Gray said that was his understanding.

Mr. Mahalak asked what the time-line on this type of project would be. Mr. Gray estimated it would
take around one-year.

CHANNEL MIGRATION ZONE

(06:58:55)

Prelim CMZ Zone / CMZ Lite

Mr. Mahalak stated the maps provided as laydown items had taken roughly 65 hours of his time to
produce and an additional 10-hours from General Information Service Department (GIS). He said
the time was used to gather historical data, images, and records, he worked with GIS to geo-
reference the maps. He said the results were evidence of 113-feet of erosion since 1983, for a total
of 3.5-feet per year.
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Mr. Mahalak said information gathered during the lidar flight on May 26, 2009, allowed him to
predict up to 10-years comfortably. He stated the value of the property located within the avulsion
hazard area had a value of $4,183,800,000, the cost benefit ratio for that study was 28.

Chair Long noted the ratio was for this specific moment in time, if it was applied for an extended
amount of time the value would change.

Mr. McCracken asked Ms. Miller if she knew how the CMZ plans were benefitting other areas within
the United States. Ms. Miller stated her first encounter with CMZ was in 1980, at the time the maps
were very expensive to produce; however, CMZ lowered the insurance rates by increasing the
community ratings.

Mr. Wille noted because the Borough did not have building codes outside of the City limits, the
community ratings could not be increased. Ms. Miller said that was correct and the ratings would
only increase within the City limits.

Chair Long clarified with Mr. Mahalak that on the map legend the wording, “not enforced,” actually
meant not re-enforced. Mr. Mahalak said yes.

Mr. Stauffer stated at this time the SBCFSA had not been able to find any source of funding for bed
load removal or building a levee. He said with the limited funding available in the community you
had seek to receive funding, which would be CMZ zones, suitability mapping, and long term
planning.

Mr. Williamson said the smaller projects were not the answer, there was not enough money to dig
out of the flooding problem.

Mr. Lyon said the plan drawn up for CMZ Lite was defensible in court, the capability of creating this
type of plan existed, the question then became what did the Borough want. He stated that if the
streams were not taken care of by human intervention would they then eventually take care of all
of the houses in the hazard area, and once there were no more houses and rebuilding was stopped
in the area the problem would be resolved.

Chair Long hoped he was not hearing the idea of abandoning bed load removal, or levee building,
he felt the Borough should not be abandoning the people, these were not exclusive terms, he did
not want to see all the funds spent on planning. He said some of the effort should go toward
mitigating the problem.

Ms. Terry said the Borough had already agreed that historical flooding was legal, and she would like
to see this to continue to move forward. She said the Borough needed to clarify the flood ways, stop
development where there should not be any development, and make sure hazard areas were
developed properly.

Mr. Stauffer said his idea of a long term master plan included more than studies or maps, it would
be an approach that identified the hazard areas, and identified where building would be permitted
and areas that should not be developed at all, it would include codes, and historical mapping.

Mr. Williamson said a plan need to be developed for certain areas, and other areas that did not need
involvement.
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Mr. Wille stated if the funds were being spent on a specific program, a final goal needed to be set
to identify what was being paid for.

FLOOD WORKSHOP COORDINATION - Cancelled.
GENERAL DISCUSSION AND QUESTIONS

(07:43:30)

Specific Recommendations for the Assembly

Mr. Nelson said he would like a process in place that provided a better oversight of the changes
being made, such as better codes and follow-through.

Ms. Gabler would like to see more continuity within the Borough Code.

Ms. Toll would like to see a comprehensive plan to both prioritize where the most difficult problems
were and a mechanism that would allow for different mill rates within that area.

Ms. Terry would like to see the adoption of the historical flooding areas and see it include it as part
of the Borough Code.

Mr. Best felt the Task Force had covered a lot with the plat note, and the public notices, when you
came down to it the infrastructure of the Borough was the roads, and that it was the infrastructure
he would like to see protected, and felt that great strides were made by requiring certain
engineering design requirements for new roads.

Mr. Lyon would like to see the word viable added to the plan mentioned earlier, he would also like
to see the Assembly provide the means necessary to accomplish what needed to be done, and the
roads planned and developed for long term, rather than just replacing something that exists today.

Mr. Mahalak would like to see the flood mitigation plan developed during the Don Gilman
administration implemented, structural and non structural mitigation objectives from the 1996 flood
mitigation plan.

Mr. Stauffer would like to see something to replace Ordinance 2009-09 when it sunsets or removal
of the sunset clause, some type of mechanism like CMZ Lite, FIRM maps, SMFDA historical flooding,
a commitment not to plat in high risk areas, and floodplain easements allowing access to the river
for mitigation.

Mr. Wille would like to see Ordinance 2009-09 continued or a similar type ordinance in place.

Mr. Peterson said the Task Force had accomplished a lot at this time, and would like to see some
type of disclosure statement.

Mr. McCracken would like to see more land available to swap with people who were within a hazard
area.

Mr. Williamson would like to see more land available for swapping, easements for mitigation work
within the river.
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Ms. McClure would like to see the sunset of Ordinance 2009-09 done gracefully, making sure the
Assembly remains aware of the problem, allowing plats denial if within a hazard zone, and asking
for funding to expand more available land.

Mr. Gray would like a comprehensive plan, a resolution from the task force to supporting the
comprehensive plan, and a resolution asking for a true soils mapping project of the Seward area.

Chair Long noted that he achieved one of his goals with the enactment of Ordinance 2009-09, he
felt the possible need for the continuation of Ordinance 2009-09, it would depend on the
implementation of the new FEMA maps. He said using CMZ Lite as a planning tool and a regulatory
tool, funding out of the land bank and other sources, and a tax incentive similar to what was being
done with river front properties.

Mr. Stauffer suggested a resolution to continue Ordinance 2009-09 beyond the sunset date.

Mr. McCracken asked if there had been any information regarding the navigability determination.
Mr. Mahalak said there was no further determination at this time.

TASK FORCE MEETING AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

The next meeting of the Flood Plain Task Force was scheduled for June 10, 2009, at 6:00 p.m. in
Assembly Chambers of the Borough Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT

The committee adjourned at 8:16 p.m.
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KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH

Office of Emergency Management
a 253 Wilson Lane
Soldotna, Alaska 99669-8250
BUSINESS: (907) 262-4910 or
DIRECT: (907) 262-2097
FAX: (907) 262-8603

EMAIL: swalden@borouah.kenai.ak.us

Dave Carey
BOROUGH MAYOR

HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN for the SEWARD AREA
Flood Damage Prevention Interim Reconnaissance Report

Prepared by the Kenai Peninsula Borough Planning Department
September 1987/June 2009

This report is a planning tool to consider the potential limits of development sites prone to
natural hazards, to develop design standards for development in the area, to examine relocation
and acquisition options, and long range planning to minimize development in flood, avalanche,
and debris flow prone areas.

The 1986 flood highlighted the need for strategies to reduce hazards of floodplain development.
An interagency group determined:

e The need for identifying and maintaining debris corridors;

e Develop and implement a public awareness program aimed at lenders, engineers,
planners; builders and real estate agents; protection of infrastructure already in place;

e Review subdivision development requirements;

e Document the effects of floods and develop a scope of work for the plan;

e Define usable techniques to minimize development hazards;

e Develop planning revisions of regulations related to subdivision development;

e Design standard for future public and private development;

e Relocation and acquisition of properties;

e Environment constraints;

e ldentify areas where conditions are appropriate for development;

e Design standards for elevation of bridges and lengthening spans;

e Setbacks from fans and slopes;

e Location and design standards for residential, commercial and industrial development;

e Specific location and design criteria for subdivisions;

¢ Relocation and acquisition of properties and structures;

e Plan for development in lieu of existing sites, specifically to relocate Seward;

e Recommend an overall mining plan to remove gravel to maintain freeboard prior to the
2006 flood

e Acquire elevation data after every flooding event to quantify agradatiom to keep FIRM
maps updated

The borough made steps to select future commercial, industrial and residential development sites
using Resolution 87-77 to select appropriate lands for this purpose.



Potential Mitigation Projects-East Zone
Taken from KPB Flood Mitigation Plan, 1996 pages 52-84

Structural: (in no order of preference)

Construction of levee on s.w. side of Seward highway crossing pg 54
Expansion of USACE levee road project pg 56

Mining gravels resurrection river mouth pg 59

Salmon Creek Stream Dredging Bear Creek confluence to m.p. 4.8 pg 60
Stream dredging Kwechak Creek pg 61

Stream dredging lower Salmon Creek pg 62

Replacement of ARRC bridge at M.P 4.8 pg 63

Stream Control via Levee construction at headwaters of Kwechak creek pg 64
Stream bank armor along sections on Kwechak Creek pg 65

Restoration of 8 “finger dikes”washed away from 1995 flood event pg 66
Energy Dissipating Groins on Lost Creek, pg 67

Installation of Clear Span Bridge LOST Creek pg 68

Reshaping and rip rap of box canyon gravel berm pg 69

Installation of clear span bridge Bruno Bridge. Pg 71

Non Structural (regulatory)
Improve local floodplain ordinance through building code pg 81
Guide development of subdivision to prevent property loss pg 83

Note: Bold signifies identification from SBCFSA as one of three top priorities taken from
May 18" meeting.



KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH FLOOD PLAIN TASK FORCE
RESOLUTION 2009-XX

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE USDA - NATURAL RESOURCES
CONSERVATION SERVICES (NRCS) COMPLETE SOILS SURVEYS IN
THE SEWARD AREA AS SOON AS POSSIBLE.

WHEREAS, flooding has occurred in the Seward-Bear Creek Flood
Service Area (SBCFSA) repeatedly; and

WHEREAS, a federal disaster has been proclaimed within SBCFSA three
times since 1986; and

WHEREAS, there are currently no accurate soils maps available for the
lands within the SBCFSA; and

WHEREAS, accurate soil mapping is necessary to help define historic
flood zones and to predict effects of future flooding events; and

WHEREAS, to provide the best possible management for flooding issues
within the SBCFSA accurate soils mapping is necessary

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE KENAI PENINSULA
BOROUGH FLOOD PLAIN TASK FORCE:

SECTION 1. That KPB Flood Plan Task Force and the SBCFSA are taking
every reasonable action to minimize future flood damage.

SECTION 2. That the KPB Flood Plain Task Force has identified the need
for accurate soils maps to allow analysis of historic flood
events and for use in designing flood prevention structures
and flood reduction planning.

SECTION 3. That the Kenai Peninsula Borough Flood Plain Task Force
officially request that the USDA Natural Resources
Conservation Service prioritize the SBCFSA for completion
of soils survey as soon as possible.

SECTION 4. The KPB Flood Plain Task Force requests that other concerned local
boards and commissions pass similar declarations in support of this
resolution.

ADOPTED BY THE KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH FLOOD PLAIN
TASK FORCE THIS DAY OF , 20009.



Ron Long, Task Force Chair___
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